

Edited by Jennifer Sills

Climate change puts Amur leopard at risk

The Amur leopard (Panthera pardus orientalis) is a leopard subspecies that has adapted to the East Asian environment near the Amur River, which runs through eastern Russia and along the northern border of China (1). Because of human activities such as mining, logging, road building, population growth, and poaching (2), the Amur leopard population dropped substantially in the 1970s (3). In the years since, conservation efforts have increased the population to be around 40 individuals in China and 70 in Russia (2). However, the effects of climate change are exacerbating the threats that this Critically Endangered (2) species faces.

Amur leopards live in coniferousdeciduous forests, where they rarely share territory and hunt alone for small animals (2). Although much of their habitat is now designated as national parks in southwestern Primorye Province of Russia and the neighboring Jilin and Heilongjiang provinces of China (4), rising temperatures and dry conditions driven by climate change have led to increased fires that-combined with human activities and landscape fragmentation-have reduced the leopards' territory and increased cub mortality (5, 6). The spread of wildfires and increased temperatures have increased deforestation. Together with increased hunting of deer and wild boar by humans, this ecosystem degradation has led to reduced ungulate

prey and more competition between Amur leopards and Amur tigers (Panthera tigris altaica) (2). As a result, the predators invade villages and prey upon livestock, increasing human-wildlife conflict and the likelihood that leopards will be killed or injured (2).

Climate change has also increased the Amur leopard's vulnerability to disease. Increased temperatures, humidity, and frequency and intensity of extreme weather events have reshaped interactions between species, facilitating the spread of viruses (7). In addition, the loss of habitat and stop-over migration areas has caused birds to alter migration patterns, leading to more contact between birds and mammals in East Asia (8). Cross-species transmission of disease has increased by an estimated 4000-fold (9). Amur leopards have contracted the potentially lethal canine distemper virus (10) as well as the highly pathogenic avian influenza H5N1 virus (11).

To protect Amur leopards from extinction, future demographic models should include climate change-driven wildfires, interspecies competition, human conflicts, and infectious diseases when predicting population declines. Conservation responses, including vaccination programs, should take these factors into account (10). In addition, a multi-pathogen surveillance system should be used to speed up the detection of highly virulent viral strains that infect felids (12). Together, these efforts would mitigate the risk of Amur leopard extinction.

Xiaogang Li¹, Su Shiung Lam^{2,3}, Changlei Xia¹, Huan Zhong⁴, Christian Sonne^{5,1*} ¹Nanjing Forestry University, Nanjing, China.

²Universiti Malaysia Terengganu, Terengganu, Malaysia. ³Center for Global Health Research, Saveetha Institute of Medical and Technical Sciences, Saveetha University, Chennai, India. ⁴Nanjing University, Nanjing, China. ⁵Department of Ecoscience, Aarhus University, DK-4000 Roskilde, Denmark

*Corresponding author. Email: cs@ecos.au.dk

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. Patrícia Pečnerová et al., Curr. Biol. 31, 1862 (2021)
- 2. E. Shevtsova et al., "Saving the Amur tiger and Amur leopard: NEASPEC project report" (2018); https:// www.neaspec.org/sites/default/files/2018_12_17_ UNESCAP_Tiger.pdf. 3
 - L. Yang et al., ZooKeys 592, 143 (2016)
- M. Gilbert et al., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 117, 31954 4. (2020)
- "Wildfire near Polyakovsky, Amur Oblast—Russia," 5 Copernicus (2021); https://www.copernicus.eu/sv/ node/10931 [in Swedish].
- 6. "Video shows frightened leopard cub fleeing raging wildfires in eastern Russia," The Siberian Times (2020); https://siberiantimes.com/ecology/others/news/ video-shows-frightened-leopard-cub-fleeing-ragingwildfires-in-eastern-russia/
- C. J. Carlson et al., Nature 607, 555 (2022)
- 8. D. L. Yong et al., Front. Ecol. Evol. 9, 613172 (2021).
- C. J. Carlson et al., Nature 607, 555 (2022).
- 10. D. Wang et al., Commun. Biol. 5, 1153 (2022)
- "Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza (HPAI) Resources," 11 Zoo and Aquarium All Hazards Partnership (2023); https://zahp.org/highly-pathogenic-avian-influenzahpai-2022-resources/
- C. Li et al., Lancet 401, 345 (2023).

10.1126/science.adl6721

Mining threatens health of Panama's environment

In October, Panama's president, Laurentino Cortizo, signed a contract with Minera Panamá, a subsidiary of First Quantum Minerals Ltd., which the legislature and the executive subsequently approved by

law (1, 2). The agreement gives Minera Panamá the right to use open-pit mining to extract copper and other minerals for at least 20 years from nearly 13,000 ha of land in the Donoso District, Province of Colón(2), a protected area in the heart of the Mesoamerican Biological Corridor on Panama's Atlantic coast. The contract reversed previous laws (3) and disregarded citizen opinion and the recommendations of scientific institutions (4). Civil unrest and strikes have taken place to protest the decision. To protect its important ecosystems, Panama's government must initiate a dialogue with protesters and commit to addressing their concerns.

Open-pit mining requires the complete deforestation of the exploited area, making it one of the most carbon-intensive extractive activities (5). The environmental degradation caused by deforestation related to open-pit mining is linked to declines in environmental health and the health of wildlife in surrounding forests and mangroves (6, 7). Open-pit mining also threatens public health by contaminating water sources and polluting air and soil with heavy metals (7, 8). Land use changes in mining areas lead to the loss of farmland, increasing food insecurity and poverty in local communities (8). Yet, Panama's contract allows open-pit mining in an area protected by national and international environmental regulations (9).

Environmental degradation in this region of Panama would undermine global efforts to mitigate climate change. Panama is one of only three carbon-negative countries in the world (10), partly because more than 40% of its territory is covered by forests (11). However, the country has weak environmental institutions and lacks the budget for effective monitoring and management of its protected areas (12).

With increased mining in protected areas and limited regulations and enforcement, Panama is unlikely to remain carbon negative. To protect its vital ecosystems, the recent contract and related law must be repealed. Instead of allowing mineral extraction, Panama should formulate environmental policies based on scientific evidence, sufficiently consult with its residents, and prioritize the preservation of its protected forests by investing in sustainable development.

Iván Landires^{1*}, Irene Castillero², Isaías Ramos³, Virginia Núñez-Samudio¹

¹Instituto de Ciencias Médicas, Las Tablas, Los Santos, Panama. ²Departamento de Química Analítica, Universidad de Panama, Panama City, Panama, Panama. ³Centro de Incidencia Ambiental de Panama (CIAM), Panama City, Panama, Panama. *Corresponding author. Email: ivanlandires@yahoo.es

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- D. Studnicki-Gizbert, "Panama is in revolt against a copper mine. What says Canada?" National Observer (2023).
- Government of Panama, "Ley No. 406 del 20 de octubre del 2023 que aprueba el Contrato de Concesión Minera Celebrado entre el Estado y la Sociedad Minera Panamá S.A." (2023); https://www.gacetaoficial.gob.pa/ pdfTemp/29894_A/101138.pdf [in Spanish].
- Government of Panama, "Ley No. 125 del 6 de febrero del 2020 que aprueba el Acuerdo Regional sobre el Acceso a la Información, la Participación Pública y el Acceso a la Justicia en Asuntos Ambientales en América Latina y el Caribe (Acuerdo de Escazú) por parte de la República de Panamá" (2020): https://faolex.fao.org/ docs/pdf/pan208369.pdf [in Spanish].
- "Communicated: Position on the harmful health effects of open-pit mining," Instituto de Ciencias Médicas (2023); https://www.institutodecienciasmedicas.org/ en/communicated-position-on-the-harmful-healtheffects-of-open-pit-mining/ [in Spanish].
- L. J. Sonter, C. J. Moran, D. J. Barrett, B. S. Soares-Filho, J. Clean. Prod. 84, 494 (2014).
- S. Giljum et al., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 119, e2118273119 (2022).
- 7. M.G. Macklin et al., Science 381,1345 (2023).
- M. N. Filimon et al., Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 18, 1516 (2021).
- Government of Panama, "Resolución DM-0139-2022" (2022); https://www.gacetaoficial.gob.pa/ pdfTemp/29579_B/GacetaNo_29579b_20220715.pdf [in Spanish].
- 10. Mission Panama, "Panama leads new coalition of carbon-negative countries" (2021).
- 11. "Panama forest information and data," *Mongabay* (2011).
- Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, "Climate change in Central America: Potential impacts and public policy options" (2018); https://repositorio.cepal.org/ items/87f8ab9b-8231-499a-bc4e-dd9d8a1d200f.

10.1126/science.adm7959

Legislative inertia fails Brazil's Cerrado

The Cerrado, covering approximately 22% of the Brazilian territory, is an ecologically crucial biome (1). The region contains rivers such as the Paraná-Paraguay, Araguaia-Tocantins, and São Francisco, as well as the upper catchments of large Amazon tributaries, such as the Xingu and Tapajós (2). About 12,000 plant species and 2500 animal species, among which 20% are exclusive to this habitat and roughly 130 are endangered, live in the Cerrado (3). However, only 8.21% of the Cerrado is legally protected through Conservation Units (4), and human pressures, particularly agricultural expansion, have been responsible for the deforestation of 6 million hectares of native vegetation over the past decade (5). Brazil must pass legislation to protect this vital region.

Two legislative proposals that could mitigate deforestation in the Cerrado have been under discussion in the Federal Senate for more than 4 years. Bill No. 1459/2019 (6) would amend Law No. 12.651/2012 to increase the areas designated for the protection of native vegetation by 35%. Bill No. 4203/2019 (7) would suspend deforestation authorizations in the region for a decade from the date of its approval. A third proposal, Bill No. 1600/2019 (8), which aimed to prioritize National Fund for the Environment resources to enhance and restore Cerrado biome environmental quality, was rejected in April 2023 (9).

Brazil's failure to pass these proposed laws impedes the implementation of effective measures to mitigate deforestation in the Cerrado. Brazil's representatives must commit to reversing this trend. Future legislative initiatives should consider the biome not only as a national heritage but as a pivotal component for environmental balance. Such initiatives could focus on passing the bills described, introducing new proposals with similar goals, or a combination of both.

Preserving the Cerrado demands concrete actions, including investments in research, implementation of sustainable practices, rigorous monitoring to curb deforestation, and an effective commitment within the legislative bodies. Brazil's citizens, and especially its scientists, should hold their government accountable.

Maria C. C. Bastos¹, Mateus C. A. Pestana², Rafael F. Oliveira^{3*}

¹Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Ambientais, Universidade Federal do Maranhão, Chapadinha, MA, Brazil. ²Programa de Pósgraduação em Biodiversidade e Meio Ambiente, Universidade Federal da Grande Dourados, Dourados, MS, Brazil. ³Programa de Pós-Graduação em Biodiversidade e Conservação, Universidade Federal do Maranhão, São Luis, MA, Brazil.

*Corresponding author.

Email: raphaelmais12@gmail.com

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. S. Brown, "A tale of two biomes as deforestation surges in Cerrado but wanes in Amazon," *Mongabay* (2023).
- E. M. Latrubesse *et al.*, *Conserv. Sci. Pract.* 1, 677 (2019).
 T. Pires, "Fronteira agrícola: saiba por que o desmatamento disparou no Cerrado," *Brasil de Fato* (2023) [in Portuguese].
- M. Moura, P. Lima, "Dia Nacional do Cerrado: projetos reforçam leis para proteção do bioma," Agência Senado (2020) [in Portuguese].
- "Expansion of agriculture and livestock reduce biodiversity in the Cerrado and Amazon, study finds," WWF– Brasil (2022).
- Brazil, Congresso Nacional, "Projeto de Lei nº 1459, de 2019" (2019); https://www.congressonacional.leg.br/ materias/materias-bicamerais/-/ver/pl-1459-2019 [in Portuguese].
- Brazil, Congresso Nacional, "Projeto de Lei n° 4203, de 2019" (2019); https://www.congressonacional.leg.br/ materias/materias-bicamerais/-/ver/pl-4203-2019 [in Portuguese].
- Brazil, Congresso Nacional, "Projeto de Lei n° 1600, de 2019" (2019); https://www.congressonacional.leg.br/ materias/materias-bicamerais/-/ver/pl-1600-2019 [in Portuguese].
- Brazil, Câmara dos Deputados, "Projeto de Lei PL 1600/2019" (2021); https://www.camara.leg.br/ propostas-legislativas/2295246 [in Portuguese].

10.1126/science.adm7683



Mining threatens health of Panama's environment

Iván Landires, Irene Castillero, Isaías Ramos, and Virginia Núñez-Samudio

Science 382 (6674), . DOI: 10.1126/science.adm7959

View the article online https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.adm7959 Permissions https://www.science.org/help/reprints-and-permissions

Use of this article is subject to the Terms of service

Science (ISSN 1095-9203) is published by the American Association for the Advancement of Science. 1200 New York Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20005. The title Science is a registered trademark of AAAS.

Copyright © 2023 The Authors, some rights reserved; exclusive licensee American Association for the Advancement of Science. No claim to original U.S. Government Works